
“People are still being traumatised for life by the very places that are 
meant to help them” 

 

         

Blog by Jordan Smith, Wendy Burt and Scott Watkin, Rep Body Co 
Chairs 

 

Learning Disability England members have been talking about the findings of 
abuse following an 'inadequate' CQC inspection that was published on 23 
September of Yew Trees, a private Assessment and Treatment.  

Jordan Smith Rep Body self advocate Co Chair said: 

“What has happened at Yew Trees is sickening and inhumane. It is beyond 

unacceptable that despite all the previous scandals, incidents and the many 

campaigns and reviews, people are still being traumatised for life by the very 

places that are meant to help them.  

It reinforces yet again the belief of many of our members that these kinds of 

hospitals are not fit for purpose, must be shut down, and people supported in 

the community.  

Learning Disability England has worked with partners and campaigns like 

Right2Home and #Rightful Lives to develop and share best practice that 

proves this can be done successfully.  

Yet despite this, over 2000 people are still in being segregated from society in 
these hospitals. When will commissioners learn?  

Matt Hancock, the Secretary of State, needs to listen to the many 
campaigners and ‘experts by experience’ then take decisive action once and 
for all.”  

Cygnet Yew Trees is owned and operated by Cygnet Health Care, the same 
company who owned Whorlton Hall.   

Whorlton Hall was the subject of an undercover BBC Panorama expose in 
May 2019, where video footage showed staff at that hospital physically and 
emotionally abusing vulnerable people in their care. 



Wendy Burt, Rep Body Family and Friends Co Chair said: 

“We are not just talking about abuse of faceless individuals, we are talking 

about people’s loved ones: their children, brothers, sisters.  

What makes me really sad is that yet again we yet again have a situation 

where staff didn’t see people as human beings with any value. I have no doubt 

they would not treat their own family member like this.  

How can it be that there is another scandal at Cygnet only a year on from 

Whorlton Hall?   

It begs the question about the gravitas with which Cygnet treated the findings 

in 2019, the competence of the commissioning, contract monitoring and 

inspection regimes and how deeply entrenched the poor culture and practice 

is across both Cygnet and the sector.  

If we're going to have specialist hospital settings, people need to be safe and 

supported and receiving high quality short term intensive treatment that 

enables them to move back home into their community.  

Instead we have some private providers that seem to view individuals as ‘cash 

cows’ with staff who are too often underpaid, under-skilled and insufficiently 

supervised; and who lack the values and moral compass needed.”  

Scott Watkin Rep Body Organisational Co Chair said: 

“At the beginning of the pandemic, Learning Disability England members 
joined together to raise concerns and lobby government about the risks 
involved with CQC stopping face to face inspections at the same time as 
commissioners were reducing contract monitoring regimes and families were 
stopped from visiting their loved ones. 

This latest abuse scandal at Yew Trees is despite government commitments, 
Transforming Care and the hard work of campaigns like Right2Home, and 
#Rightful Lives.  

And it has happened during lockdown, in a closed environment without 
adequate scrutiny. 

Learning Disability England will continue to work with campaigners and 
partners to build evidence of best practice and to challenge.  

Never has it been more important to keep pressure on and work together to 
halt the abuse, shut these places down and support people in the community 
where they belong.” 

 


